DUKES COUNTY COMMISSION

Minutes

Wednesday, December 28, 2005 at 5:00 p.m.

County Administration Building

Call to order

Chairman John Alley called the meeting to order at 5:02 p.m.  A quorum was present.  Commissioners Leonard Jason Jr., Paul Strauss, Roger W. Wey, Leslie Leland, and Robert M. Sawyer were present.  County Manager E. Winn Davis and Deborah H. Potter, Executive Assistant were also present.  

Other representatives or visitors present included Joanie Ames of MVTV, Noreen Mavro Flanders, Dukes County Treasurer, Sheriff Michael McCormack, Dukes County Sheriff’s Department, Special Sheriff David O’Sullivan, Dukes County Sheriffs Department, Margaret Logue, citizen, Ike Russell, citizen .

Adoption of Minutes

The minutes of the December 14th meeting were deferred.

Chairman’s Report and Communication:  

Chairman Alley called for a moment of silence in memory of Phillip Rollins, the former district attorney for the cape and Islands, who passed away on Christmas Day.  The service will be this Friday at 10am in Falmouth.

Mr. Alley also noted that last year was difficult for county government and the county is working diligently to improve its communication with the towns and general operating practices.  

New Business:

Discussion of FY2007 Budget:  Mr. Davis advised the commissioners that the presented budget is only an un-reviewed draft and not the recommended budget for the year.  To begin the process, each department head was asked to prepare a budget requesting the items needed to provide the services requested or beneficial to the constituents of the county and as a result the budget is out of balance.  However, this is only the first draft and once again not the final, recommended budget.

Mr. Davis advised that Ms. Flanders would be explaining many of changes to the proposed budget to the commissioners and noted that the sheet on the front is an overview of the budget that identifies FY 2006 figures and draft FY 2007 figures for review. Mr. Davis informed the commissioners that the Advisory Board was invited to attend; however, in their absence, he would make arrangements to send a copy to each member.   Mr. Davis also noted that the County is limited to a 2.50% increase per year in the assessments to the towns as are the towns in their tax assessments.  That affords an $18,769.06 increase in revenue; however, when you take out the state mandated funds that must go to the Sheriff and Registry of Deeds the available funds are only $1579.

The Cape and Islands license plate revenue is projected to increase $15,000 and the Deeds excise is also projected to increase $20,000.  Before Mr. Davis discussed the key changes in departments, Noreen Mavro Flanders briefed the commissioners on changes in areas that affect everyone.  Ms. Flanders explained that health care expenses were increased by 10% across the board.  She explained that the county has 3.5 million dollars of reserve that we have in the health bank and some of that was used to offset expenses.  She noted that if the savings reserve is depleted, the full cost of the health care premiums would have to be paid.   Additionally, by having the reserve funding within prescribed amounts provides the county with a lower health care premium rate.

She continued by noting that at the last meeting, the county’s unfunded liability was discussed.  Ms. Flanders noted that salary increases and additional employees will cause the unfunded liability to increase so while in FY 2006 the contribution figure was 16% of salaries the figure for FY 2007 has gone up accordingly.  

Mr. Davis continued by highlighting the key changes the budget:

· County Commissioners:  An increase of $18,649 primarily due to the executive assistant being hired at a higher step and for liability insurance that was missed in the budgeting process last year but paid for.

· Associate Commissioners:  An increase of $450 now that we have three associate commissioners, which is a very small increase.

· Courthouse:  An increase of $4,327.00 primarily due to building insurance issues and Mr. Davis stated that he intends to put the insurance services out to bid next spring to increase competition and hopefully reduce costs.

· Administration Building:  An increase of $8,606 primarily related to increased fuel and utilities.

· Engineering:  An increase of $22,134.  Mr. Davis noted that during the Baseline Engineering contract, the county has been reducing hours as the hourly rates increased to keep the cost stable.  Now after five years, the reductions in service are starting to affect the services that the Engineer provides to the towns, which is something we don’t want to occur.  This increase restores the number of hours of service to the original amount.

· NY Ave property:  An increase of $4,376 due to increasing utility costs.    

· VHCAP:  An increase of $24,928.90.  Island Health Care has helped pay about 65% of the costs in the past while the county has paid about 35%.  Sarah Kuh has requested that the county pay more of the fixed costs, such as paying for more of the salary expense, office supplies, and other misc. items, to help stabilize the budget of this department.  

· Health and Environment:  An increase of $3047.46 to cover software expenses and some technical services.  The department has been functioning well providing new services to the Tribe, Oak Bluffs, and Edgartown.  

· Treasurer’s Department: The increase of $102,330.05 shows the greatest single change.  It is due to a program that Ms. Flanders would like to initiate to improve county compliance with certain laws.  Noreen Mavro Flanders advised the Commissioners that the change is mostly capital expenses relating to furniture, computer software, and other computer repairs.  The other $50,000 is to purchase a modular vault system.  She noted that as it stands many of the documents the county must preserve are getting wet and there is no additional room at the courthouse.  The county is required to archive these records; consequently, a new system for storage must be acquired.  A similar vault has been installed in Oak Bluffs and the engineer advised that it an excellent system.  The vault is modular and can be moved if needed and meets all the requirements as established by the state.  She added that the $3,400 expense under furniture is for shelving for the vault.  The $3,800 allocated for software is to upgrade the existing systems as the current system will only be serviceable for another 2-5 years and then it will become obsolete.  

Mr. Sawyer asked if non-recurring expenses could be isolated from regular operating expenses to make it easier to compare annual budgets and Ms. Flanders stated she would do that.  

Mr. Davis then commented that the remaining two significant line items were the mandating increases to the Registry of Deeds and the Sheriff’s Department.  The other increases that were not covered concern expected increases due to step increase, utilities, and other regular expenses.  Mr. Davis also advised the commissioners that the county has entered into a new contract with a new carrier to reduce the expense associated with the Administration building telephone bill.  

Mr. Davis also re-emphasized that this budget was a draft only and was not intended to be voted on this evening nor was it intended to be in balance at the onset.  He continued by indicating that other than the major new line items, he would like to have the budget in balance by the meeting in January.  Ms. Flanders also advised that this budget does not include any COLA increases either.  Mr. Sawyer asked how the figures were computed and Noreen Mavro Flanders explained how the numbers were derived.  Then Mr. Sawyer questioned the validity of increasing the registry revenue as the real estate industry appears to be slowing down.  Ms. Flanders indicated that historically the figures for the registry are regularly increasing and that figure was recommended by the Register of Deeds.  

Mr. Jason asked if the figures for FY06 were through December 23 and Noreen Mavro Flanders yes; however, the revenue for December was not included as those figures are not available until January.  Mr. Davis inquired if there were any other questions.  Mr. Sawyer stated that he just wanted to make a comment that expenses were not our major consideration but revenue.  Mr. Jason then asked about our $108,000 due from the FAA.  After a brief discussion, Mr. Alley noted that at the last Airport Commissioners meeting noted that there appears to be some difficulty with the monies and essentially not to earmark it for anything.  Mr. Davis noted that they would be following up on it immediately.  Mr. Wey asked if they have the information needed and Mr. Davis replied that it should be done by next week.  Mr. Davis also noted that the airport budget is not included; however, Mr. Flynn needs a few historical figures from Ms. Flanders and then his budget will be completed.

Ms. Flanders then discussed the PERAC letter distributed to the Commissioners.  It is the appropriation for FY07 for all the units of the retirement system and the specific amounts each unit must pay for pensions.   This letter is the official approval of the figures submitted by the consultants.  Mr. Alley asked if they are any questions and Mr. Israel asked what does this mean to the town of Tisbury.  Mr. Israel asked why this figure is going up substantially and Noreen Mavro Flanders explained that this figure is actually staying flat; however, the share that each unit has to pay is relative to each unit’s salaries.

Calendar:

· The Martha's Vineyard Airport Commission meets January 4, 2006 5p.m. at the General Aviation Building

· The Steamship Authority meets January 10, 2006 9:30 AM in Rooms 104 & 105 of the Marine Biological Laboratory’s Candle House, Woods Hole

· The Dukes County Regional Housing Authority meets January 17, 2006 at 4 p.m. at the DCRHA building, State Road, Vineyard Haven.

· The Dukes County Health Council meets January 26, 2006at 7:30 a.m. at the West Tisbury Public Safety Building

Mr. Alley noted that if anyone wanted to attend the funeral Mr. Davis would provide transportation.  Mr. Alley asked if there was any public comment and Mr. Russell asked if any appointments would be made at this meeting and Mr. Davis said the appointments would be made at the January 11th meeting.

Adjournment:

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned by Chairman John S. Alley at 5:37 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by:

_______________________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts[image: image1.png]
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